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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on September 18, 2013. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 5:30 P.M. Council members present: Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, and Marty Bruns. Dick Olson arrived at 5:33 P.M.  Dennis Norton was absent.  Staff present: City Administrator, Kim Downs; Community Development Director, Mark Powers; Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage; Admin. Assist. /IT Stacy Schryba-Mead, and Police Chief, Dennis Marks. Guests: Volunteer fire members Tim Hofferber, Jeff Daley, Paul Geotzman, Jim White, Chris Weininger and Brad Ransford, Daniel Hoffmann, Jennifer Fencl of ECICOG; Erin Steffen of the Muscular Dystrophy Association, and Gazette Reporter, John Schweitzer.
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Marty Bruns.  Motion Carried. 

Bob Wheeler moved the approval of the following consent agenda items: Approval of bills; Finance Director’s Report for August 2013; City Clerk’s Report for August 2013; Department Reports: Community Development, Fire, Library, Parks & Recreation, Police and Public Works, Approval of temporary five (5) Day Class B Beer Permit w/ Wine Coolers and On Premise Native Wine for Hiawatha-CREW Kiwanis Club at 1200 Boyson Road, effective October 12, 2013 – October 16, 2013; Approval of renewal–Special Class C Liquor License (BW) (Beer/Wine) for Pita’z Hiawatha LLC, 1057 N Center Point Road, effective October 3, 2013; Approval of a temporary five (5) day Class C Liquor License (LC) (Commercial) including Outdoor Service for Eastern Iowa Sports Complex, 1100 N 18th Avenue, effective September 28, 2013, for the Splash a Smile Color Run and Cedar Rapids Roller Girl bout, second by Bob Rampulla.  Motion carried.  
Council Member, Bob Rampulla referred to the agreement that was signed between the City of Hiawatha and Sports Center, LLC that provided a timeline of completion for the installation of a sprinkler system and fire alarm system at the Eastern Iowa Sports Complex located at 1100 N 18th Avenue, in order to bring the building into compliance with the Hiawatha Building Code and Fire Code.

Bob Rampulla questioned who would be enforcing the completion of the building improvements to make sure they were being installed by the due dates provided in the agreement.
Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage informed council the knox box was installed today (September 18th) and the Fire Department would watch the monitors.  Nesslage state the installation of the fire sprinkler system over the wooden portions of the interior of the complex was the next item on the timeline with a completion date of October 4, 2013. 

Report from Council Members / Mayor / City Administrator

Mayor Theis reminded council of the Iowa League Annual Conference in Dubuque on September 25th through 27th. 

City Administrator, Kim Downs referred to the construction schedule for the North Center Point Road Railroad Crossing Improvements project that she placed in the council packet along with agenda Item #10.  

Downs stated progress is being made and the project is moving forward.  The construction will require the road closure of North Center Point Road at the rail road tracks; the closure will last from October to late November 2013.  Downs informed council the construction schedule would be place on the website and in the newsletter for citizens.
Muscular Dystrophy Association (MDA) Presentation of a Plaque in Recognition of “Fire Fighter Fill the Boot” Efforts – Erin Steffen 

Erin Steffen of the Muscular Dystrophy Association (MDA) presented council with an update of the “Fire Fighter Fill the Boot” campaign.  Steffen stated fire fighters play a huge role in supporting MDA’s funding efforts and “Fill the Boot” campaign is the organization’s largest funding program.

Erin Steffen informed council the Hiawatha Fire Department was the second highest earning department in the state of Iowa raising over $9,339 through the boot program.  Steffen expressed her appreciation in what the city does and the Fire Department’s time and dedication to the program.  

Steffen stated there were union departments that were paid on duty and Hiawatha being a volunteer program ranked seventh in the state.  Steffen informed council the Hiawatha Fire Department had a $3,000 increase this year and a 51% rate of participation in the department.
Erin Steffen stated one of their patients named Quinn lived in Hiawatha and he was able to go to Camp Courageous; the money that is raised through the boot program sent 11 kids to camp this year.  Steffen said the funding also paid for things such as testing, support groups, flu shots, equipment repairs for patients and 133 minutes of research.

Steffen presented a recognition plaque for the Fire Department members present including: 
· Co-Chairs of the MDA Committee, Tim Hofferber and Jeff Daley 
· Paul Geotzman

· Jim White 
· Chris Weininger

· Brad Ransford 
· Fire Department Explorer, Kaleb 

Indian Creek Watershed Management Update Presentation – Jennifer Fencil of ECICOG
Jennifer Fencl of ECICOG presented an update on the Indian Creek Watershed Management Authority with highlights as follows:
· The Indian Creek Watershed Management Authority is a newly formed cooperative effort between member cities including Linn County, City of Marion, City of Cedar Rapids, City of Hiawatha, City of Robins and Linn County Soil & Water Conservation District.
· The Indian Creek Watershed Management Authority’s focus is public education and involvement, watershed level assessment and planning, increased communication and coordination, water quality and quantity issues, enhanced recreation opportunities and local capacity building for watershed management.
· The Indian Creek Watershed Management Authority’s progress to date includes being established and functioning, Phase II planning funds awarded in the amount of $187,330, developed short term outreach plan, data collection for planning process, and secured additional funding for survey work.
· The Indian Creek Watershed Management Authority developed a logo, created factsheet, website and partnered with existing Friends of Indian Creek Facebook page.
· The Department of Agriculture conducted a land cover inventory. The Indian Creek Watershed Management Authority partnered with Coe College to perform water sampling and monitoring on 12 sites since March, and conducted physical assessment (RASCAL) including walking stream to look for erosion.
· The Army Core of Engineers added Squaw Creek to their models.
· The Indian Creek Watershed Management Authority applied and was awarded additional funding through the Iowa Department of Natural Resources in the amount of $37,000 with $20,000 to be used for social assessment, survey work and $17,000 for planning services.
· Goal setting will start in 2014 including the development of an implementation and action plan to find out what the targets are and finding the funding to implement those projects.
· A draft Comprehensive Watershed Management Plan will be prepared and taken to the public for comments in September 2014 with adoption targeted for December 2014.
Jennifer Fencl informed council she would return to a future meeting for council authorization for the Mayor to sign the Planning Grant contract with the Iowa Department of Natural Resources in order to receive $37,000 in additional funding to augment the social assessment and planning services components of the Comprehensive Watershed Management Plan initiated with Phase II funding.
Linn County Solid Waste Agency Annual Report Presentation – Joe Horaney

Joe Horaney of the Linn County Solid Waste Agency was not in attendance to present the annual report to council as per the agenda.

Consider Motion Accepting the Appointment of Planning and Zoning Commission Member: Darryl Cheney Effective September 18, 2013 – January 1, 2016

Marty Bruns moved the appointment of Planning and Zoning Commission member, Darryl Cheney effective September 18, 2013 through January 1, 2016, second by Bob Rampulla.  Motion carried.

Consider Resolution Authorizing the Hiawatha Kids League to Proceed with the Construction of a Concrete Slab between their Storage Garage and the Trail at Guthridge Park with 100% of the Cost Being Covered by the Kids League

Rick Sizemore of the Hiawatha Kids League submitted a proposal requesting permission to install a concrete slab in front of the Hiawatha Kid’s League garage located between the garage and the park trail at Guthridge Park, in order to prevent excessive mud and dirt buildup in the area.

The Kids League’s proposal included a bid from Tim Heim Bobcat and Concrete of Marion, for the installation of the concrete slab in the total amount of $2,768.  The Hiawatha Kids League would cover 100% of the cost of installation of the concrete slab.

The Parks and Recreation Commission reviewed the request submitted by the Kids League during their September 10, 2013 meeting, and made recommendation for City Council approval.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #13-231 authorizing the Hiawatha Kids League to proceed with the construction of a concrete slab between the front of their storage garage and the trail at Guthridge Park at a total cost of $2,768.00, with Tim Heim Bobcat and Concrete of Marion, Iowa; 100% of the construction cost for the project will be covered by the Hiawatha Kids League, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None  

ABSENT: Dennis Norton
Resolution #13-231 approved. 

Authorizing CenturyLink Right of Way Permission to Bury Fiber Optics Cable on N Center Point Road from the South Side of the Railroad Tracks to Hiawatha Bank & Trust 

Century Link submitted a request to bury fiber optics cable in the following location in the City of Hiawatha and including description of work as outlined below:

· Using directional boring and altering the depth based on utility requirements from the south side of the railroad tracks on N Center Point Road up to Hiawatha Bank located at 777 N Center Point Road, approximately 1,650 feet.

Engineering Coordinator, John Bender reviewed and recommended approval of the cable installation with the following condition:

· Adding liability for repair of any damage to street trees, sprinkler system and new construction adjacent to the railroad tracks to the permit for installation.
Water System Supervisor, Marty Recker also reviewed the installation route and recommended approval with no conditions.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #13-232 granting right-of-way permission to Century Link to bury fiber optics cable on N Center Point Road up to 777 N Center Point Road as shown in the map labeled Exhibit “A” and under the approval and compliance with conditions outlined in the letters provided by the Hiawatha Engineering Coordinator Exhibit “B,” the Hiawatha Water Department Exhibit “C” and the conditions listed in this resolution, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Dennis Norton
Resolution #13-232 approved. 

Accepting Improvements for Sanitary Sewer Extension to Lot 1 of Stonegate First Addition

On May 15, 2013, council passed Resolution #13-128 granting permission for Contractor to proceed with installation of revised improvements for sanitary sewer extension to Lot 1 of Stonegate First Addition to the City of Hiawatha.


The plan of improvements for Lot 1 of Stonegate First Addition was revised from the original plan approved by council Resolution #99-52 on May 19, 1999, to extend the sanitary sewer to Lot 1 of Stonegate First Addition.
On August 2, 2013, Ken DeKeyser of Hall and Hall Engineers performed construction observation on the air and mandrel test for approximately 220 lineal feet of eight (8) inch sanitary sewer.  DeKeyser certified that the air pressure held throughout the minimum observation time and the mandrel passed through the sewer satisfactorily and recommended approval of the sanitary sewer extension improvements.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #13-233 accepting the revised improvements for sanitary sewer extension to Lot 1 of Stonegate First Addition in the City of Hiawatha, second by Dick Olson.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Dennis Norton
Resolution #13-233 approved. 

Approving the Installation of Seven (7) LED Street Lights and Concrete Poles for the North End of 18th Avenue from Boyson Road to Fay Clark Park

City Administrator, Kim Downs requested council approval for the installation of seven (7) LED light fixtures with concrete poles along 18th Avenue north of Boyson Road.
Downs provided a memo in the packet explaining the request was due to the increased activity along the commercial street with the Cedar Rapids Titan’s events and Kirkwood Learning Center activities and the need to take a proactive approach by installing the lights.

Alliant Energy provided a quote in the amount of $28,353.77 for directional boring and placement of eight (8) LED light fixtures and concrete poles in compliance with commercial street lighting standards.   The city will need to pay a monthly fee to Alliant for service.

Kim Downs explained to council the cost in the amount of $28,353.77 for the installation of the LED light fixtures with concrete poles as listed on the resolution would need to be changed to $24,809.55; this was due to the quoted price reflecting the installation of eight (8) LED lights and poles and staff is only requesting seven (7).   

Funding for the purchase of seven (7) LED light fixtures with concrete poles along 18th Avenue north of Boyson Road is available in Local Option Sales and Service Tax (LOSST) dollars.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #13-234 authorizing the installation of seven (7) new LED street lights and seven (7) concrete poles located at the north end of 18th Avenue from Boyson Road to Fay Clark Park, in the amount of $24,809.55 using Local Option Sales and Service Tax (LOSST) funds and approving a monthly fee with Alliant Energy, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Dennis Norton
Resolution #13-234 approved. 

Amending Resolution #13-217 Authorizing City Staff to Proceed with Filing of the Iowa’s Clean Air Attainment Program (ICAAP) Grant for the Construction of a New Intersection at North Center Point Road and Robins Road by Adding Language Committing Local Matching Funds and Agreeing to Maintain and Operate the Project Upon Award of the Grant

On August 21, 2013, council passed Resolution #13-217 authorizing city staff to proceed with the application process for an Iowa’s Clean Air Attainment Program (ICAAP) grant sponsored by the Iowa Department of Transportation (DOT) with an application deadline of October 1st of each year, that can be used toward financing transportation projects and programs that have potential for reducing transportation related delays and air pollution caused by traffic congestion, with the purpose of providing funding for a new intersection at North Center Point Road and Robins Road.
Hall and Hall Engineers assisted the city in the completion of the ICAAP grant application and they informed Engineering Coordinator, John Bender that the DOT required specific wording on resolution authorizing staff to proceed with the application process and submittal of the ICAAP grant as follows:

If the City is awarded funding through the ICAAP program and enters into an agreement with the Iowa Department of Transportation to accept that funding, the City will:

1. Provide local funding for all portions of the project not covered by the ICAAP grant, which includes all design and construction engineering, property acquisition, and at least the minimum required matching funding of twenty 20% percent of the construction costs.

2. Adequately maintain and operate all components of the project for public use throughout its useful life.

City staff requested council approval in amending the previous Resolution #13-217 to add the wording required by the DOT as outlined above.

Mayor Theis informed council the ICAAP grant was on the MPO agenda for the September 19th meeting.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #13-235 amending Resolution #13-217 authorizing city staff to proceed with the application process and submittal of an Iowa’s Clean Air Attainment Program (ICAAP) grant sponsored by the Iowa Department of Transportation with an application deadline of October 1st of each year, that can be used toward financing transportation projects and programs that have potential for reducing transportation related delays and air pollution caused by traffic congestion, with the purpose of providing funding for a new intersection at North Center Point Road and Robins Road, and adding language that the city will provide local matching funding and agrees to maintain and operate the project for public use upon award of the funding, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Dennis Norton
Resolution #13-235 approved. 

At-Grade Railroad Crossing Repair Located on North Center Point Road in Connection with the Rise Improvement Reconstruction of North Center Point Road from CC&P Railroad to Fisher Street and North of Boyson Road - Pay Estimate #2 
On February 6, 2013, City Council passed Resolution #13-040 approving the Construction and Maintenance Agreement between the City of Hiawatha and Illinois and Chicago, Central and Pacific Railroad Company for improvements to North Center Point Road and the railroad crossing in connection with the RISE Improvement Reconstruction of North Center Point Road from CC&P Railroad to Fisher Street and North of Boyson Road.
On July 3, 2013, council approval Resolution #13-171 approving application for Pay Estimate #1 for at grade railroad crossing repair on N Center Point Road, and direct City Clerk to make payment to Chicago Central and Pacific Railroad Company of Chicago, IL, for reimbursement of the purchase of railroad ties and other material needed to start the crossing improvements in the amount of $12,097.86.
The current Invoice #90612425 submitted by Chicago Central & Pacific Railroad dated 08/12/2013, includes the following summary of charges:
· Direct Labor in the amount of $729.68

· Material Purchase Orders in the amount of $130,500.42

Total Invoice Amount:
$131,230.10.
Dick Ransom of Hall and Hall Engineers reviewed and recommends payment of the invoice from Chicago, Central and Pacific Railroad Company in the amount of $131,230.10 for the City’s portion of costs.  This is the second payment associated with the railroad improvements on N Center Point Road.  The material is being stored in a Cedar Rapids warehouse rather than onsite.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #13-236 approving application for Pay Estimate #2 for at grade railroad crossing repair on N Center Point Road, and direct City Clerk to make payment to Chicago Central and Pacific Railroad Company of Chicago, IL, for reimbursement of the purchase of labor and materials to construct crossing improvements in the amount of $131,230.10, second by Bob Rampulla.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Dennis Norton
Resolution #13-236 approved. 

Consider Resolution Amending 2010 Employee Policy Manual (and amending the 2010 Part-Time / Temporary / Seasonal Employee Policy Manual accordingly) - Section III Amending Seatbelt/Restraint Policy Adding/Changing Requirements to Comply with OSHA and Workers’ Compensation Requirements, Section VII Passwords Adding Procedures for Updating Computer Passwords as Recommended by the Auditor

Interim City Clerk, Kelly Kornegor requested Council approval of amending the 2010 Employee Policy Manual (and amending the 2010 Part-Time / Temporary / Seasonal Employee Policy Manual accordingly) as follows:

1. Section III amending Seatbelt/Restraint Policy 
Purpose of amendment:  On June 18, 2013, council passed Resolution #13-156 approving amendments to the Seat Belt/Restraint Policy as recommended by the Safety Committee to add/change requirements to comply with OSHA and Workers’ Compensation requirements.  The changes included adding tail gates to the list of vehicle parts that employees are prohibited from riding in or on and adding language for employees to take appropriate safety measures when driving in motorized city vehicle or equipment.
2. Section VII Passwords adding procedures for updating computer passwords 
Purpose of amendment:  During our annual audit, the state auditor recommended we update the passwords section of our employee handbooks to detail procedures for employee computer password requirements such as the following:

· The city server requires employees to update their computer login password on a quarterly basis and the password must contain a certain amount of letters, numbers and symbols to be accepted.

· Employee must notify the Clerk’s office each time they change their computer and computer program passwords.

· The Clerk’s office keeps maintains a database of employee passwords.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #13-237 amending the 2010 Employee Policy Manual Section III amending Seatbelt/Restraint Policy adding/changing requirements to comply with OSHA and Workers’ Compensation requirements, Section VII Passwords adding procedures for updating computer passwords as recommended by the auditor (and amending the 2010 Part-Time / Temporary / Seasonal Employee Policy Manual accordingly), second by Bob Wheeler. 
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Dennis Norton
Resolution #13-237 approved. 

Discussion/Possible Action Regarding Traffic Signal Installation at the Intersection of Blairs Ferry Road and Miller Road 
Engineering Coordinator, John Bender provided a memo in the council packet with the following update on the temporary traffic signal installation at the intersection of Blairs Ferry Road and Miller Road: 
John Bender had discussion with Ron Griffith, Traffic Engineer for the City of Cedar Rapids on further pursuit of the temporary traffic signal installation at the intersection of Blairs Ferry Road and Miller Road project.  Griffith informed Bender if Hiawatha wanted to have a contractor ready to perform the work in mid to late October of 2013, Hiawatha should take the lead on the project in order to complete the work.
Ron Griffith said Cedar Rapids crews were backlogged and at the end of September, the Public Works Department would be moving into their new facility which will impact their schedule and the location of their equipment.

John Bender informed Ron Griffith that Hiawatha would plan on moving forward with design plans prepared by Hall and Hall Engineers for the installation of temporary traffic signals at the intersection of Blairs Ferry Road and Miller Road in order to get a better handle on the construction cost estimate.

Bender expressed his concerns to Griffith regarding late year-end construction and completing the painting needed to provide the lane delineation.  Griffith suggested adding lane marking tape instead of paint that can be applied in cold weather.

End of memo summary.
Engineering Coordinator, John Bender received a proposal from Hall and Hall Engineers to prepare the temporary traffic signal plan in an estimated amount of $8,000.  This is a joint project with the City of Cedar Rapids and funding for the City of Hiawatha portion of costs is available in Local Option Sales Tax and Service (LOSST) dollars.
City staff requested council authorization in amending the draft 28E Agreement between the City of Hiawatha and the City of Cedar Rapids to reflect the City of Hiawatha as the lead for the temporary traffic signal installation at the intersection of Blairs Ferry Road and Miller Road project, and authorization to move forward with the preparation of design plans with Hall and Hall Engineers in an amount not to exceed $8,000.

See the May 1, 2013, June 24, 2013 and September 4, 2013, City Council minutes for additional information on the temporary traffic signals at the intersection of Blairs Ferry Road and Miller Road.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #13-238 authorizing City Staff to proceed with design plans as prepared by Hall and Hall Engineering of Hiawatha, Iowa, for the installation of temporary traffic signals at the intersection of Blairs Ferry Road and Miller Road, a joint project with the City of Cedar Rapids utilizing available funding in Local Option Sales Tax and Service (LOSST) dollars in an amount not to exceed $8,000.00, and additionally authorize City Staff to amend the draft 28E Agreement between the City of Hiawatha and the City of Cedar Rapids to reflect the City of Hiawatha as the lead for said project, second by Marty Bruns. 
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Dennis Norton
Resolution #13-238 approved. 

Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn at 5:58 P.M., second by Bob Wheeler.  Motion carried.

                                                                                                              __________________________

                                                                                               

Tom Theis, Mayor 
ATTEST:
______________________________
Kelly Kornegor, Interim City Clerk                                                
